
Town of Meridian Hills
Minutes of Town Council Meeting
May 10th, 2010
 
President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President
Terry O’Brien, Councilor

Walter Freihofer, Councilor



Mike Russo, Town Marshall
Brad Eckerle, Town Engineer



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer



Joe Hawkins for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney
Residents in Attendance: 



  Bob Barrows



  Jake Sturman



  Thomas van der Meulen   
Following the Pledge of Allegiance,  
Police Report
Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the Monthly Police report.   He reported that the Police Force was monitoring traffic activity on Fairway Dr for the past several weeks in response to Residents requests.  Residents had submitted a petition for speed bumps after reporting/ speeders using Fairway Dr as a short cut from Spring Mill Rd to 71st Street.
Marshall Russo also reported that two vehicles had been broken into at Part Tudor School.  Park Tudor will be enhancing the school’s video surveillance capability.   Marshall Russo also reported a theft in Williams Creek.
Resident Burrows asked that the “no turn on red” sign at 75th & Meridian seemed to be missing.
Town Attorney
Attorney Joe Hawkins, serving for Town Attorney Sue Beesley,  reported that there was no  resolution on the Fivel Claim.
Approval of Minutes
The Council unanimously approved the minutes of the March 8th, 2010 Town Council Meeting and the minutes from April 28th Special Meeting. 
New Business
Councilor Freihofer reported plans submitted for six acres north of Park Tudor School.  Resident Dr Nunnery desired to develop his property into 11 lots.  Councilor Freihofer requested a second meeting for May 21st to discuss in more detail.   A second meeting of the Town’s Residential Standards and Land Use Committee will meet to discuss the size of the lots.  He also commented that there are issues on the set backs and topography.
Councilor Freihofer also commented on actions of the April 28th Special Council Mtg.   The Council voted to approve the side set back variance  at 100 W. 64th St where a 2007 addition was 8 inches over the set back.   
In another action, the Committee opposed the variance request for a fence at 7090 N. Pennsylvania that was five feet over the set back boundary.   He reported that the City MDC over rode and approved the variance request. The fence was in the right of way.   Resident asked for the variance because of the mature trees.   Committee voted not to oppose.
President Rush discussed zoning appeals and the need for the Town to be recognized. He commented that by attending the Metropolitan Development Commission there would be a chance that the commission would at least acknowledge the Town’s opinion when making a Zoning decision.   
Councilor Freihofer stated he would make effort to attend but said that attending these lengthy meetings would be a problem.  He stated he would ask Attorney Beesley for guidance on how the Town might be consistently represented or be informed.
Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer Brad Eckerle, Crossroad Engineers, P.C., submitted a written report to the council.  Engineer Eckerle reported the updated INDOT schedule of the 75th Street Paving Project.  The paving project is now scheduled for June 10th -21st.   Project should be completed within 4-5 days.
Engineer Eckerle commented that trees and shrubs need to be trimmed 3 feet behind the curb for the paving project.   Jud Scott had been contacted to quote clearing and trees or shrubs that would interfere with paving equipment.
Engineer Eckerle received new pricing ($1,907) for Street Name Signs.  The Town had approved 9 signs in 2009.   INDOT had a design standard change to comply with 2018 requirement for larger print.   Engineer Eckerle reported that the Town has 59 Signs.  He presented the sign information and recommendation to the Streets & Thoroughfares Committee.
A petition had been received from residents asking for speed bumps on Fairway Drive.   President Jim Rush request the Police Dept look into the speeding issue.  
Resident Tom Van der Meulen asked what could be done to slow traffic on 75th Street.  He  expressed his concern that with a newly paved 75th Street that traffic speed would increase.  Discussion followed.   Marshall Russo will look into the problem.
Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer Taylor apologized for leaving the March meeting abruptly.   
He reported that the State Board of Accounts had completed their review of the Town’s records for 2007-2008 and 2009  and that the Town had received favorable comments from the Auditor.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported the deposit of $100,000 in money market fund at Merchant Bank.   He reported that the favorable rate was a 90 day promotion.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the Budget process will be starting by the next meeting and that the final budgets will need to be approved by September.
Old Business
No Old Business to report or review.
New Business:
Councilor O’Brien made a motion to approve $ 3417 ($880 each) for 13 new decorative street signs.   Engineer Eckerle listed the locations at 
1. Sherwood Dr & College Ave

2. 73rd St & Pennsylvania St

3. 64th St & Illinois St

4. 64th St & Holliday Dr

5. 64th St & Spring Mill Rd

6. Wellington rd & Spring Mill Rd

7. Wellington rd & Illinois St 

8. 75th and Illinois St

9. Meridian Hills Blvd & 72nd St

10. 73rd st & Illinois st

11. Holliday drive west & 74th st

12. Holliday drive east & 74th st 

13. Meridian hills Ln & Williams Creek Blvd
 

Councilor O’Brien reported that residents had donated over $1500 toward these decorative signs.  Councilor O’Brien stated the City of Indianapolis will pay for 50% of the cost of the decorative light.   Motion was approved by a vote of 3-0.
Councilor Freihofer commented that a resident, Mr.Harboneau, on 79th Street has been paying for light.  Engineer Eckerle will inquire with IPL.  
Councilor Freihofer spoke about an inquiry into installing a left turn lane on Meridian at Williams Creek Drive.   Installation would cost approximately $70,000 and a Williams Creek Resident was willing to pay half.   
Marshall Russo presented and explained the new Police policy that prohibits town officers from responding while on-duty in the Meridian Hills or Williams Creek patrol car or in the uniform of either town to any call, event or situation other than activities in Beat 104 or where an officer has been dispatched by MECA.     He explained the part time nature of the Police Force.  The new policy will reduce the liability to the town.   Motion was approved by vote of 3-0.
President Jim Rush introduced Meridian Hills Critical Path for Streets prepared by Engineer Brad Eckerle.    Engineer Eckerle recommended a preliminary plan for review.   He recommended that the council review the information for future budgeting of road maintenance and crack sealing.  
Brad Eckerle opened the bids for 2010 road maintenance in the Town.  The work was to incorporate curb repair on 75th Street.   He commented that this work was restricted from being added to the 75th Street Stimulus project for environmental reasons.   The work was being done to address drainage concerns on 75th Street East of Morningside Drive and West of College.
In addition to the request for base rate maintenance, Engineer Eckerle asked bidders to quote Alternative A) pave eroded areas at 7200 Pennsylvania by adding a 2 ft section and Alternative B) paving on Central Avenue at the request of residents to be paid for by residents similar to work done by Gypsy Hill Residents.   
Quotes were submitted by Globe, E&B, Baumgartner, Reese, and Grady Brothers.    Town Engineer had estimated the work to be approximately $25,000.  The low bid for the base work was Grady Brothers at $28,742.50 and Reese on the crack sealing  for $6176.70   Engineer Eckerle recommended awarding the contract to Grady Brother for the base work and Reese for crack sealing.   
Councilor O’Brien made a motion to award the bids as recommended for a total cost of $34,919.20    Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the 2010 Budget for Streets & Thoroughfares was $44,485 and that after an expensive year of snow removal the budget balance for 2010 was $31,079.    Council approved the motion by a vote of 3-0.
President Rush and Councilor O’Brien had questions on the alternative A & B that Engineer Eckerle had requested for quote.  No action was taken.  Concerns were expressed about taking on a paving project without addressing the drainage issue along Pennsylvania Street.   Engineer Eckerle stated that DPW would probably recommend swales and residents would have to buy pipe if they wanted an alternative option to swales.   Town resident expressed concern over drainage problem being magnified with additional paving.  
Councilor Freihofer suggest the issue be tabled and to invite 6 affected residents on Pennsylvania to the Streets & Thoroughfares Committee meeting.  It was suggested that the meeting be held with residents and with Mr. Bowman from DPW.
Committee Reports
Streets and Thoroughfares Committee:
President Rush reported that there will be a special meeting of the Streets and Thoroughfares committee on May 26th at 8:30 am at First Congregational Church.  
President Rush asked for approval for tree trimming by Vine & Branch of $300 for work at the Northwest corner of 75th and Pennsylvania.   Discussion followed and Clerk Treasurer Taylor will write resident at that location to take care of the problem.
Report of Finance Committee:
Nothing to report
Report of Development Standards Committee:
Councilor Freihofer reported that the Committee recommended approval of the John Jessup variance request allowing access on Central Avenue.    The Committee requested that Mr. Jessup modify plot lines to address topographically differences with two lots.
Councilor Freihofer stated that the committee would meet on June 1xt at 8:15am to discuss the Nunnery property development.
Communications Committee:
Terry O’Brien reported the approval of $3417 for new decorative Street Signs.
Claims & Vouchers

 Clerk-Treasurer Taylor submitted April claims in the amount of  $22,912.29 and $21,530.21 c for May.  Council approved payment by a vote of 3-0.
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted April 12, 2010
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  4/8/10-  4/21/10 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/22/10- 5/5/10 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1949
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	80.73 

	1950
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	1951
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	239.92 

	1952
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice #10185 & 10186)
	
	2,976.37 

	1953
	Bingham, McHale- April retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1954
	Redding-Troy Insurance (Bonds renewal fees)
	
	245.00 

	1955
	Tom Wood Ford
	
	
	
	524.34 

	1956
	Midwest Radar (2 radar certs.)
	
	
	80.00 

	1957
	Ford Motor Credit (police car payment)
	
	2,032.87 

	1958
	American Clean & Seal
	
	
	
	295.00 

	1959
	Scottsdale Insurance (policy deductible- Fivel claim)
	1,000.00 

	1960
	Vine & Branch 
	
	
	
	3,650.00 

	1961
	Michael Russo (printer/ office supplies)
	
	165.70 

	1962
	Terry O'Brien
	
	
	
	256.09 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$22,912.29 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted May 10, 2010
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  5/6/10-  5/19/10 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/20/10- 6/2/10 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1963
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.47 

	1964
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	1965
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	299.22 

	1966
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 10203)
	
	1,900.00 

	1967
	Bingham, McHale- May retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1967
	Bingham, McHale- invoice 408157
	
	
	4,657.10 

	1968
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	1,964.80 

	1969
	Globe Asphalt
	
	
	
	1,150.00 

	1970
	Indianapolis Star
	
	
	
	5.35 

	1971
	Nora Branch PO Box Rental
	
	
	110.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$21,530.21 



The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

